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CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

 
AGENDA - AMENDED 

 
 
Tuesday, February 21, 2023 4:30 PM Room 22, Parks & Recreation 

Center 

 
Commission Members 

 
Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, Chair 
Councilor Andrew Madison, Vice Chair 
Art Walker  
Councilor Robert Williams, Ex-Officio 
Eloise Clark 
Steven Bill 
Kenneth Bergman 

Thomas P. Haynes, Alternate 
John Therriault, Alternate 
Brian Reilly, Alternate 
Lee Stanish, Alternate 

There will be a site visit of 0 Black Brook Road at 3:30 pm (TMP #s 221-023-000 & 221-024-000).  
Commission members should meet at the Recreation Center at 3:15 pm to carpool to the site. 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Approval of Meeting Minutes – January 17, 2023 

3. Referrals: 
a) City Council Referral - Tree Trimming on Scenic Roads - Eversource 

b) Planning Board Referral – Surface Water Protection Conditional Use Permit Application SWP-
CUP-01-23 – 0 Black Brook Road, Proposed Contractor Bays  

 
4. Report-outs 

1) Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Subcommittee  
2) Outreach  
3) Invasive Species  
4) Land Conservation 

 
5. Discussion Items: 

a) Budget discussion – Bee City USA Renewal 
b) Airport proposed wildlife control fence update 
c) Conservation Commission speaking events 
d) Photo library 
e) 2023 New Hampshire Drinking Water Festival 

 
6. New or Other Business 
 
7. Adjourn – Next meeting date: Monday, March 20, 2023 
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 4 

CONSERVATION COMMISSION 5 

MEETING MINUTES 6 

 7 

Tuesday, January 17, 2023 4:30 PM Room 22, 

Recreation Center 

Members Present: 

Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, Chair 

Eloise Clark  

Councilor Robert Williams 

Art Walker 

Ken Bergman 

Lee Stanish 

Thomas Haynes, Alternate 

Brian Reilly, Alternate  

Steven Bill, Alternate (Arrived 4:36 PM, via Zoom) 

John Therriault, Alternate 

 

Members Not Present: 

Councilor Andrew Madison, Vice Chair  

Staff Present: 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner  

 8 

 9 

1) Call to Order 10 

Chair Von Plinsky called the meeting to order at 4:30 PM.  11 

 12 

2) Election of Chair & Vice Chair 13 

Mr. Reilly made a motion to re-elect Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, as Chair and Councilor 14 

Andrew Madison as Vice Chair. Mr. Bergman seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  15 

 16 

3) Approval of Meeting Minutes – December 19, 2022 17 

Revisions: Line 21, replace the word “logged’ with “carried.” Also, Mr. Bergman was 18 

incorrectly listed as absent.  19 

 20 

A motion by Mr. Bergman to adopt the December 19, 2022 minutes as amended was duly 21 

seconded by Mr. Walker and the motion carried unanimously.  22 

 23 

4) Report-Outs 24 

A) Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Subcommittee 25 

Mr. Haynes reported that the Subcommittee met the week before this meeting and discussed 26 

what they want to accomplish this year. Last year, the Subcommittee identified 10 locations in 27 

the forest that need minor to major work. Two of those locations were the focus of the grant 28 
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application submitted last year that was not awarded to the Subcommittee. Mr. Haynes said that 29 

the Director of Parks, Recreation, and Facilities––Andy Bohannon––told him that there might be 30 

more funds available to attempt completing all 10 locations by the end of next year. With that 31 

work, most of the loop trail would be addressed. Mr. Haynes said Mr. Bohannon would let the 32 

Subcommittee know more at their February meeting, when the group would discuss signage, 33 

fieldwork, and how to organize themselves and volunteers for work in the greater forest. Next 34 

month, the Subcommittee also plans to finalize the paper maps for people to take at the 35 

trailheads.  36 

 37 

B) Outreach 38 

Mr. Haynes reported that work group did not meet last month. The Goose Pond Through the 39 

Seasons walk for the winter is scheduled with the County Forester, Matt Kelly, on Saturday, 40 

February 18; he did not say what time. More details of the walk are pending (e.g., what trailhead) 41 

but Mr. Haynes imagined there would be a focus on forest ecology. If there is snow on the 42 

ground, they can also look at wildlife tracks.  43 

 44 

Next, Mr. Haynes noted that in this meeting’s agenda packet was a flyer for the NH Drinking 45 

Water Festival, for which the Outreach work group planned to do something that has not been 46 

decided yet. They have another month to prepare those materials. Ms. Clark said she was looking 47 

at aquatic macroinvertebrates, or what she called “muck monsters.” Mr. Haynes said the work 48 

group was leaning on Ms. Clark due to her long history as an environmental educator. Chair Von 49 

Plinksy said the work group should alert him if there is anything the Commission can do to help.  50 

 51 

C) Invasive Species 52 

Councilor Williams reported that there was no work because it is winter. The Garlic Mustard 53 

Challenge is on the horizon and Councilor Williams asked his fellow Commissioners to think 54 

about good locations. The past work has eliminated the invasive from the previously addressed 55 

City lots. Chair Von Plinsky said that was a good problem to have.  56 

 57 

D) Land Conservation 58 

Chair Von Plinsky said the work group met and are moving forward creating a foundation to 59 

inventory the land in Keene, with an eye toward the 30x30 challenge. He said the work group 60 

made a lot of progress and plans to reach out to various organizations for help with the priorities 61 

and to avoid reinventing the wheel. He hopes to have more to report to the Commission in the 62 

coming months. Mr. Bergman noted that Ms. Brunner and GIS Technician, Will Schoefmann, 63 

will give the work group access to GIS data. The Chair agreed, noting that he saved one GIS file 64 

of currently conserved land in Keene to the shared Google drive. He said that data is rough and 65 

needs manipulation, but it is a starting point. Mr. Schoefmann will try to update the file.  66 

 67 

A member of the public, Dee Robbins, asked about the Antioch University program that the 68 

work group applied for. Chair Von Plinsky said there was either a disconnect or they did not like 69 

and did not accept this project, which means the work group will have to do more of the leg 70 

work. Mr. Bergman added that someone from the Monadnock Conservancy also reached out to 71 
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Antioch and learned that there is less interest from students than there used to be, but the City 72 

was unsure why.  73 

 74 

Mr. Bergman continued, noting that the NH Association of Conservation Commissions 75 

(NHACC) website says one of the two primary requirements of Conservation Commissions is 76 

that they should establish a land inventory. He said there is a section on the NHACC website that 77 

promises a link to information on how to do the inventory, but there are some sentences missing. 78 

So, two weeks ago, Mr. Bergman reached out to the NHACC but they had not responded. As far 79 

as Mr. Bergman knew, the City’s GIS Technician and Community Development Department 80 

would have some kind of database. Still, it seemed to him that the NHACC website was referring 81 

to a specific product that Conservation Commissions are charged with developing. He wondered 82 

if the City and this Conservation Commission were out of compliance. Ms. Brunner said the City 83 

of Keene was the first in NH to establish a Conservation Commission and the City has a Natural 84 

Resource Inventory that is most likely outdated now. There are some versions of the maps on the 85 

City’s website. However, because the Inventory was so long ago, Ms. Brunner said that it should 86 

probably be updated. Mr. Bergman said that Concord has a nice part written by Jeff Littleton in 87 

their Master Plan that is like a Natural Resource Inventory with some overall maps; it mentions 88 

areas that are protected but does not list specific parcels. He said it looked like a laborious 89 

pursuit. Chair Von Plinsky said that could be a steppingstone; the work group needs to identify 90 

the existing Natural Resource Inventory in order to move forward with 30x30. The Chair added 91 

that Chesterfield has a nice Inventory and he reached out to them to see how they went about it, 92 

noting that they did it with a much smaller budget than Concord.  93 

 94 

Ms. Clark explained that the City’s existing Natural Resource Inventory was written in 2009, 95 

when she was Chair of the Conservation Commission. She said that there was no written 96 

component. It was a series of maps that are included at the end of the City’s 2010 97 

Comprehensive Master Plan. She continued that those maps were assembled by Peter Throop 98 

when he was a member of City Staff. Ms. Clark continued reminding the work group that the 99 

Wildlife Action Plan includes everything they need, they just need to study it and do the work. 100 

Chair Von Plinksy agreed that the Wildlife Action Plan would be a component of the review. 101 

Ms. Clark added that when she was President of Friends of Open Space in Keene, Ms. Robbins 102 

did a wonderful job with some of the necessities to prioritize valuable land; some of that 103 

information is derived from the Monadnock Conservancy, which has a checklist to prioritize 104 

properties for conservation. Ms. Clark would try to retrieve this resource for the work group. Ms. 105 

Robins expected that the natural resource values had not changed that much in this period, but 106 

said the work group probably needs to find what has been conserved since 2009. Chair Von 107 

Plinksy said that was helpful because the work group discussed how to prioritize valuable 108 

properties for conservation and how to weight those variables. Ms. Clark agreed that the 109 

weighting is difficult. Chair Von Plinsky will reach out to Ms. Clark and Ms. Robbins for 110 

resources. Mr. Bergman noted that the work group discussed getting a list of easements in the 111 

City and he thought that was something that Granite View could provide. Ms. Clark said the City 112 

has all of that; the Friends of Open Space worked with those physical maps all the time.  113 

 114 
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5) Discussion Items: 115 

A) Airport Proposed Wildlife Control Fence 116 

 117 

Chair Von Plinsky read the draft letter on behalf of the Conservation Commission to the Federal 118 

Aviation Administration (FAA) on the topic of the proposed Airport wildlife control fence:  119 

 120 

To whom it may concern,  121 

The Keene Dillant-Hopkins Airport is beginning preliminary design work to install 122 

fencing which will prevent wildlife from accessing runways and creating hazards to 123 

aircraft operations. The Keene Conservation Commission understands the need for 124 

ensuring the safety of flight operations and therefore supports this project. However, 125 

there is an obvious concern for the wetlands that surround the airport. Minimizing how 126 

this project may impact the delicate habitats in this area must be a key consideration in 127 

the planning and completion of this project. Preliminary site visits and project scoping 128 

indicate that the fencing, one installed, will have little to no impact on these wetlands. 129 

There are, however, some legitimate concerns pertaining to the construction of the fence 130 

through delicate habitat. It is our understanding that the airport is dependent on, and 131 

seeking, federal funding for this project through the FAA “Airport Improvement 132 

Program” (AIP) and that there are concerns that the funding will be apportioned in a 133 

way that would stretch the construction of the project over multiple years. This would 134 

create a worst case scenario for the delicate habitat impacted by this project. Entering 135 

into these areas for construction must be done in one action to prevent repeated damage. 136 

The Keene Conservation Commission strongly requests that the FAA fund the 137 

construction of the wildlife hazard fence at the Keene Dillant-Hopkins Airport so that it 138 

will be completed in a way to minimize impact to associated wetlands; we believe that 139 

this would best be accomplished by completing the project as quickly as possible.  140 

Thank you for your time and efforts,  141 

Sparky Von Plinsky, Chair  142 

On behalf of the Keene Conservation Commission 143 

 144 

Chair Von Plinsky requested feedback. Mr. Therriault said that the phrase “one installed” should 145 

be edited as “once installed.” Ms. Clark suggested not using the word “delicate” twice and to 146 

replace one instance with “sensitive.”  147 

 148 

To update Ms. Stanish, Chair Von Plinsky recapped the December 2022 discussion with David 149 

Hickling, Airport Director. Mr. Hickling explained to the Commission that the FAA could 150 

choose to fund this project over several years, so that sections of the fence would be constructed 151 

each year. This is not ideal because it would funnel wildlife onto the Airport property, which is 152 

the antithesis of the fence’s purpose. It would also mean disturbance of the wetland (e.g., timber 153 

mats) over several years as opposed to once. In response to Ms. Stanish, Mr. Bergman said the 154 

work would mostly be performed in the winter when vegetation is growing less actively and to 155 

avoid breeding season. Ms. Stanish asked if details about the time of year were already worked 156 

into the proposal. Mr. Bergman said there was no proposal submitted yet, but that it was an 157 
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ongoing conversation with the Airport Director, who implied that commitment. Mr. Therriault 158 

added that originally, the fence was planned to run along Airport Road, but the plan was changed 159 

for the fence to be closer to the runways; this would keep from interrupting active wildlife 160 

viewing there and keep the wetland wildlife away from the runways. Mr. Bergman added that the 161 

plan is to construct the fence as far from Airport Road as possible without impinging on the 162 

safety zones required by the FAA for aircraft.   163 

 164 

Mr. Bill said perhaps the word “quickly” was problematic given the desire to have the work 165 

completed in one cycle versus many steps; the FAA might not equate quickness with completing 166 

the project in one step. Chair Von Plinsky would edit the sentence to read “... best be 167 

accomplished by completing the project during a single fiscal year.” Chair Von Plinsky thought 168 

this letter was separate from making the suggestion about time of year. Mr. Bergman recalled 169 

Mr. Hickling saying the project should last four or five months.  170 

 171 

Mr. Bergman made a motion to approve submitting the above letter as amended to the Airport 172 

Director, David Hickling, to be included in his package to the Federal Aviation Administration. 173 

Mr. Walker seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.  174 

 175 

B) Conservation Commission Speaking Events 176 

 177 

Vice Chair Madison was not present, but Chair Von Plinsky would reach out to him about this.  178 

 179 

C) Photo Library 180 

 181 

Chair Von Plinsky recalled that last month, the Commission discussed a way for them to cache 182 

their photos from various site visits and activities so the public can access them. He recalled 183 

mentioning that a free Flickr account could hold 1,000 photos. There was also a suggestion last 184 

month to piggyback on the Library’s Flickr account. The Chair contacted the Library and was 185 

told that the person who created that Flickr account no longer works for the City; the Library 186 

Flicker had not been updated since, but it is still accessible. With that in mind, Chair Von Plinsky 187 

suggested that the Commission create their own free Flickr account for its activities and to 188 

reevaluate purchasing a pro account ($70 per year) when it approaches 1,000 photos. He thought 189 

there was value in having photos in one place that is accessible to everyone in Keene. Chair Von 190 

Plinsky heard no objections to starting a free Flickr account. He fielded some questions.  191 

 192 

Mr. Haynes thought it would take a few weeks to reach 1,000 photos. If and when the 193 

Commission finds another mechanism to store photos, Mr. Haynes asked whether those first 194 

1,000 photos could be transferred from Flickr. The Chair said he could not guarantee but he was 195 

fairly sure there was a way. Mr. Haynes cautioned losing access to those photos.  196 

 197 

Mr. Bill asked how many photos were currently on the shared Google drive. Chair Von Plinsky 198 

said just a handful. Mr. Bill thought there were several folders on the Google drive, some with 199 

large files, and he asked if those would be moved to Flickr. The Chair said that depended on how 200 
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the Commission wanted to curate the Flickr account. Chair Von Plinsky suggested that 201 

Commissioners could upload photos from site visits to the Google drive and he could then move 202 

some of those to the Flickr account, to avoid filling the account quickly.  203 

 204 

Mr. Reilly asked who would moderate the Flickr account to avoid inappropriate or duplicate 205 

photos. The Chair was happy to take that on. He did not think it was a good use of City Staff 206 

time.  207 

 208 

Mr. Bergman noted that he is a Flickr Pro account holder and said the accounts are password 209 

protected. He noted that it allows photo albums (with captions and titles for each image), which 210 

could be used for each site visit/activity. When creating those albums, the Chair could screen for 211 

duplicates. Chair Von Plinsky would create the Flickr account and report back in a few months 212 

on how it is going.  213 

 214 

Ms. Stanish asked if there was an expectation that these photos would be archived to maintain 215 

relevancy in 20 or 30 years. Chair Von Plinsky replied that it would be ideal if the photos remain 216 

available going forward. He cited the quarry visit as an example, stating that it would be good to 217 

have those photos 20 years from now if/when the quarry ceases operation for comparison. He 218 

hopes to keep the Flickr long-term like the Library’s account, which has photos scanned from the 219 

1800s.  220 

 221 

D) 2023 New Hampshire Drinking Water Festival 222 

 223 

Ms. Brunner forwarded the flyer for the NH Drinking Water Festival to the Commission and the 224 

Energy and Climate Committee. Ms. Stanish had expressed interest in helping, so Ms. Brunner 225 

recommended that she connect with the Outreach work group since they were planning 226 

something. Ms. Brunner would share contact information for the Outreach work group with Ms. 227 

Stanish.  228 

 229 

6) Scenic Road Public Hearing: February 2, 2023 at 7:00 PM 230 

 231 

Chair Von Plinsky said that per City Ordinance, any time Eversource trims trees on the City’s 232 

scenic roads, a quorum of the Conservation Commission must attend a public hearing before the 233 

City Council to report any concerns. He said that sometimes, Commissioners visit the tree 234 

locations that Eversource lists, which he called a little tedious. Councilors Williams and Madison 235 

would count toward that quorum. The Chair also planned to attend and said one more 236 

Commissioner was needed. Mr. Walker would attend, and Mr. Bill would try. Ms. Brunner 237 

recalled that the public hearing and presentation from Eversource would occur at the City 238 

Council Meeting on February 2 at 7:00 PM, after which the Conservation Commission would 239 

receive the details about the various trees. Eversource would come to the next Conservation 240 

Commission meeting to hear questions and deliberations. The Commission would then make a 241 

recommendation to the City Council’s Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure 242 

Committee, which will make a final recommendation to the full City Council. Ms. Brunner noted 243 
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that the City Council agenda packets are posted to the City website at least 24 hours in advance. 244 

Ms. Brunner had received some materials from Eversource in response to a request from Mr. 245 

Bergman and she would share those materials with the Commission. Chair Von Plinksy agreed 246 

that the Commission should receive a list of trees for planned trimming and those trees would be 247 

marked at the sites. Mr. Bergman said the information he received from Eversource indicated 248 

that no trees were marked as they planned no felling; Eversource sent a diagram demonstrating 249 

the standard clearance. Mr. Bergman lives near to these roads and said he was concerned, noting 250 

that it can be hard to compare the diagrams to the actual trees on site.  251 

 252 

7) New or Other Business 253 

 254 

Councilor Williams noted that the topic of litter would be coming before the City Council 255 

because he wrote a letter expressing concern, particularly for the east side of Keene and around 256 

the Woodland Cemetery. He has concern for trash entering the local streams. He expected it to 257 

be a topic before the Municipal Services, Facilities, and Infrastructure Committee on 258 

Wednesday, January 25. He encouraged other Commissioners to share their thoughts. 259 

 260 

Ms. Brunner would send a follow-up email to the Commission with the Eversource materials.  261 

 262 

8) Adjournment – Next Meeting Date: Tuesday February 21, 2023 263 

 264 

There being no further business, Chair Von Plinsky adjourned the meeting at 5:19 PM. 265 

 266 

Respectfully submitted by, 267 

Katie Kibler, Minute Taker 268 

January 24, 2023 269 

 270 

Reviewed and edited by, 271 

Mari Brunner, Senior Planner 272 
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13 Legends Dr. 
Hooksett, NH 03106 

 

 

 

December 12, 2022 

 

City of Keene 

3 Washington St 

Keene, NH 03431 

 

 

Dear City Council and Conservation Commission: 

 

 This letter is to inform the City of Keene that Eversource is planning to trim trees 

around its power lines within the city.  This work is necessary to ensure the safe 

distribution of power and to improve reliability of electric service for our customers.  

 

 According to Eversource records Peg Shop Road, Chapman Road, Whitcombs 

Hill Road, Daniels Hill Road, Hurricane Road, Langley Road, Felt Road and Sterns Road 

have been designated as scenic roads by the city.  

 

Eversource tree trimming specifications call for removal of brush and limbs less 

than four inches in diameter which are located within eight feet to the side of, ten feet 

below or fifteen feet above conductors. Eversource requires permission from the city and 

property owner to trim trees within the public right of way of a scenic road.  

 

Eversource has contracted with Asplundh Tree Expert Company to perform the 

actual trimming of trees.  Eversource requires that our trimming contractors contact each 

landowner where trees are to be trimmed prior to commencement of work on that 

property.  Individual concerns will be addressed at this time. All work will be performed 

in accordance with accepted arboricultural standards. All brush and limbs cut on roadside 

locations will be chipped.  

 

Please consider this letter to be a request from Eversource for a public hearing for 

the trimming of trees on these scenic roads within the proposed work area pursuant to 

RSA 231:158.  Please inform this office of the time and place of said meeting so that we 

may have a representative present.   

 

If you have any questions or comments, please feel free to contact me by e-mail at 

Dane.Darcangelo@eversource.com or telephone at 603-303-6199. 

 

 Thank you for your concern and assistance. 

 

       Respectfully, 

 

Dane D’Arcangelo 

Arborist - Eversource Energy 
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From: D"Arcangelo, Dane
To: Mari Brunner
Subject: RE: Question re: Scenic road trimming in Keene
Date: Wednesday, January 11, 2023 3:08:56 PM
Attachments: Trimming Specification Drawings.pdf

Hi Mari,
 
For this request I am only requesting permission for the trimming of the trees with in the trim zone
for the Standard Maintenance Trim on page 1 of the attached PDF. Most if not all of the trimming
will be of small branches that have grown into this zone since the last time this area was trimmed
around 2018. Since this is more of a branch to branch basis it is not practical to mark what will be
trimmed, but a drive down the road with the trim zone in mind should give the reviewer a good idea
of what it will look like.
 
There are not any plans to cut down trees in this proposal. Otherwise there would be trees marked.
There was same flagging of trees along Daniels Hill Road but we are not prepared to take them down
this year so they are not included in this proposal.
 
Hopefully that helps. If not please let me know how I can clarify the work better.
 
Thank you,
 
Dane D’Arcangelo
EVERSOURCE
Vegetation Management
Arborist NH West
603 303 6199
603 634 3867
 

From: Mari Brunner <mbrunner@keenenh.gov> 
Sent: Wednesday, January 11, 2023 8:23 AM
To: D'Arcangelo, Dane <dane.darcangelo@eversource.com>
Subject: Question re: Scenic road trimming in Keene
 
EVERSOURCE IT NOTICE – EXTERNAL EMAIL SENDER **** Don’t be quick to click! ****

Do not click on links or attachments if sender is unknown or if the email is unexpected from
someone you know, and never provide a user ID or password. Report suspicious emails by selecting
‘Report Phish’ or forwarding to SPAMFEEDBACK@EVERSOURCE.COM for analysis by our cyber
security team.

Good morning Dane,
 
One of the Keene Conservation Commission members has asked me whether Eversource has
identified the trees to be trimmed or pruned on Felt Road and Whitcombs Mill Road. If they
have been marked or identified, he would like to do a site visit on his own before he leaves on
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vacation. He won’t be able to attend the Feb. 7th public hearing, but will be able to attend the
Feb. 21 Conservation Commission meeting.
 
Could you please let me know if any of those trees have been marked or otherwise identified?
 
Thank you for your help,
Mari
 
 
Mari Brunner
Senior Planner, City of Keene
Community Development Dept.
3 Washington St., Keene, NH 03431
(603) 352-5440
 
 

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE
The information contained in this electronic message and any attachments
to this message are intended for the exclusive use of the addressee(s) and
may contain confidential, privileged or exempt information in accordance with
NH RSA 91-A and other applicable laws or regulations. If you are not the
intended recipient, please reply to the City of Keene sender or notify the
City of Keene immediately at (603) 357-9802 and delete or destroy all copies
of this message and any attachments. Any unauthorized use, disclosure, or
distribution of this message and any attachments is strictly prohibited. Thank
you for your assistance.

This electronic message contains information from Eversource Energy or its affiliates that may
be confidential, proprietary or otherwise protected from disclosure. The information is
intended to be used solely by the recipient(s) named. Any views or opinions expressed in this
message are not necessarily those of Eversource Energy or its affiliates. Any disclosure,
copying or distribution of this message or the taking of any action based on its contents, other
than by the intended recipient for its intended purpose, is strictly prohibited. If you have
received this e-mail in error, please notify the sender immediately and delete it from your
system. Email transmission cannot be guaranteed to be error-free or secure or free from
viruses, and Eversource Energy disclaims all liability for any resulting damage, errors, or
omissions.
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Storm Water Management 
Report 

 
ALL PURPOSE KEENE 

BUSINESS PARK 
       

Project Location: 
Tax Map Parcels 221-023 & 024 
Black Brook Road 
Keene, NH 03431 
 
Prepared for: 
Patriot Holdings, LLC 
4007 Dean Martin Drive 
Las Vegas, NV 89103 
 
Date:   January 20, 2023 
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STORM WATER MANAGEMENT REPORT 

ALL PURPOSE KEENE BUSINESS PARK 
KEENE, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

Prepared for: 
PATRIOT HOLDINGS, LLC 

January 20, 2023 

I) INTRODUCTION 

This storm-water management report was conducted for a proposed site development for a 
Business Park – Light Industrial Facility in Keene, NH. The property is located on Black Brook Road, 
specifically on City of Keene Assessor’s Map 221, Parcels 023 and 024.  The site is currently 
undeveloped and both lots were intended for the corporate park development. The applicant is 
proposing to develop the site and construct a business park facility with two separate buildings and 
paved drive aisles.  The purpose of the facility is to provide rentable units to contractor businesses 
to be used for mixed use of small office, workshops, store-front, warehousing and distribution.  
 
The proposed plan is to merge the two lots, and construct the two buildings with site amenities. A 
substantial portion of the site lies within the 100 year floodplain of the Black Brook, which defines 
the southern boundary of the property. The finish floor elevations of the buildings must be a 
minimum of 1 foot above the base flood elevation of 518.5’ to meet City Floodplain standards. The 
building elevations drive the site design and require fill within the floodplain of the Black Brook. 
This fill in the floodplain is offset by excavating the same volume to provide compensation for the 
floodwaters.  
 
The purpose of this report is to analyze the qualitative and quantitative impacts of the proposed 
development on stormwater runoff. The objective of the proposed stormwater management 
system for this project is to mitigate any increases resulting from the proposed development and to 
meet the drainage guidelines set forth in the City of Keene’s Site Plan Review and the NHDES 
Alteration of Terrain (AOT) regulations. The overall area of disturbance is above the NHDES 
Alteration of Terrain permit threshold of 100,000 square feet of disturbance; therefore an AOT 
permit is required for the project, along with approval from FEMA for the work within the 
floodplain. 
 

II) SITE DESCRIPTION (EXISTING) 

The subject property consists of two lots, 5.33 acres and 7.24 acres in size, with frontage along 
Black Brook Road and the lots are undeveloped. The lots are mostly open farm field, with heavy 
brush and woods along the perimeter of the brook. There is a portion of wetland that is parallel to 
the Black Brook Road.  
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The NRCS websoil survey indicates that the dominant soils present on the site are Croghan loamy 
fine sand (613B), Rippowam fine sandy loam (5) and Greenwood mucky peat (295).  These soils are 
respectively Hydrologic Group (HSG) “B” soils, HSG “C” soils and HSG “D” along the brook. Test pits 
have been conducted on the property, and a Site-Specific Soils Map will be completed as part of 
the AOT permit (pending at this time).  
 

III) METHODOLOGY 

The quantity of runoff and the conveyance of that flow through the site are determined using the 
software package HydroCAD r 10.0 by HydroCAD Software Solutions, LLC.  HydroCAD is a computer 
aided design program for modeling storm water hydrology based on the Soil Conservation Service 
(SCS) TR-20 method combined with standard hydraulics calculations used to model stormwater 
systems, such as detention basins, culverts, swales, and catch basins. 
 
The stormwater management systems are designed in accordance with the methodology for the 
"Best Management Practices" (BMP’s), as outlined in the New Hampshire Storm Water Manual, 
Volume 2. 

 
IV) DRAINAGE DESIGN 

In accordance with the NHDES Alteration of Terrain, there will be no increase in the peak flow of 
surface runoff. In order to demonstrate this the two (2), ten (10), and fifty (50) year frequency 
storm events have been evaluated.  The values for each storm modeled match the Extreme 
Precipitation Estimates, as listed by the Northeast Regional Climate Center, specifically for Keene 
NH. These design storms have been analyzed to compare the Pre and Post-development peak flow 
rates for the site (see attached comparison tables below). 
 
Pre-Development Drainage Conditions: 
The Pre-Development Drainage Area Plan outlines the area where water flows across the property.  
The high point of the property is along the northern boundary, along the roadway. The property is 
relatively flat and drains to the southeast corner of the property, where it drains to the Black 
Brook.  

Post-Development Drainage Conditions: 
The proposed drainage systems were designed to capture runoff from the buildings and paved 
areas, and direct the flow to stormwater management systems.  The existing condition has all 
water flowing to the Black Brook. Therefore, the post-development condition will require 
mitigating the runoff velocities and out flowing to the Black Brook.  There are 6 Subcatchments 
modeled in the post-development condition, in addition to one existing Subcatchment (E1S) to 
model the unaltered portion of the site flowing to Black Brook.   

The net result is that virtually all of the new impervious areas will receive qualitative treatment and 
there will be a reduction of peak rates of runoff leaving this site for all storm events. 
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V) SUMMARY 

The intent of the stormwater management system for this project is to address the qualitative and 
quantitative aspects of the stormwater runoff so that there are no downstream adverse impacts 
created by the project. To mitigate the resulting increases in runoff peak rates due to the 
development of Lots 221-023 and 221-024, this project proposes that a stormwater management 
system consisting of three (3) catch basins, two (2) stone drip strips, three (3) treatment swales and 
one (1) detention basin to be constructed. The net result is that new buildings and paved areas will 
receive qualitative treatment and there will be no increase in the peak rates of runoff leaving the 
site. 

The stormwater management design for this project therefore complies with the standards set 
forth in the City of Keene’s Site Plan Review Regulations and meets the NHDES Alteration of Terrain 
regulations.   

The following table is a summary of the attached calculations and shows a comparison of the peak 
flow rates at the summary point for the site.  The values presented are based on Pre- and Post-
development conditions. 

 

Table 1.1: Peak Flow Rates (CFS)/Volume (AF) to Observation Point 1 (OP1) – PRE VS. POST DEVELOPMENT 

STORM FREQUENCY PRE-DEV. RUNOFF 
(CFS/AF) 

POST-DEV. RUNOFF 
(CFS/AF) 

CHANGE 
(CFS/AF) 

2-YEAR 4.08/0.564 1.06/0.510 -3.02/-0.054 

10-YEAR 10.46/1.268 3.99/1.296 -6.47/0.028 

50-YEAR 21.67/2.518 10.14/2.617 -11.53/0.099 
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From: John Therriault
To: Mari Brunner; Sparky Von Plinsky
Subject: Agenda item for February KCC
Date: Thursday, February 16, 2023 3:07:33 PM

Please add an agenda item for payment of $200 for Bee City USA renewal.  It is due by Feb 28.  I am working on
the annual report. 

JT

Sent from my iPhone
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